WORKSESSION MINUTES

September 11, 2012

UNION TOWNSHIP BOARD OF EDUCATION

              WORKSESSION MINUTES – SEPTEMBER 11, 2012 


Meeting held at James M. Caulfield Administration Building, 2369 Morris Avenue, Union, New Jersey.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mr. David Arminio, Mrs. Susana Cooley, Mrs. Linda Gaglione, Mr. Richard Galante, Mr. Thomas Layden, Mrs. Versie McNeil, Mr. Vito Nufrio, Mr. Francis R. Perkins, President and Mrs. Judy Salazar

ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:
None



The meeting was called to order by Mr. Perkins at 7:00 p.m.  


Mrs. Cooley  led the board members and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mr. Damato read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act” a copy of which is on file in the office of the Secretary.

Mr. Perkins asked everyone present at the meeting to reflect on the events that took place eleven years today.  He said that probably everyone knows exactly where they were when the events occurred.  Mr. Perkins said that the Township lost eleven (11) citizens on that day at the World Trade Center.   There was a moment of silence observed.
Communications:

Mr. Damato stated that all communications have been referred to the proper committees for action next week.

Approval of Minutes:

Mr. Perkins stated that the board would approve minutes for the special meeting held on June 8, 2012 at next week’s meeting.

Superintendent’s Report


Dr. Martin said that he was pleased to announce that the school year is off and running.  He said that he has heard nothing but accolades from parents and staff about how well the students seem to be taking to the new year and he was particularly impressed by the high school.  Dr. Martin said he took his hat off to Mr. Damato, Mr. Wiggins and the board for allowing the work to be completed at the high school cafeteria and air-conditioning that space.  He said that he has heard from numerous people that allowing students to enter a “cool” place for lunch does wonders for the atmosphere of the building.  Dr. Martin said that there is also a new bell system at the high school which is softer and there is a warning bell that sounds thirty seconds before the actual bell.  He said that this new system is moving everything along and the additions that were made in the physical plant at the high school are greatly appreciated.  

Dr. Martin said he had e-mailed the board last week about the “goal setting” meeting.  He said that he was recommending that the October 6th date be the starting date for a discussion on dates.  Mr. Vieira said that this was Columbus Day weekend. Mrs. McNeil stated that she had a conference she was attending on that weekend.  Dr. Martin suggested October 13th.  There were several board members who were not available on that date either.  He asked about the next Saturday, October 20th.  Mrs. Gaglione stated that was the weekend before the convention.  Mr. Nufrio asked if it had to be done on a Saturday.  He suggested that Dr. Martin choose several alternate dates and send them to the board.  Dr. Martin said he would choose some dates and send them to the board.  Mr. Perkins asked for suggestions as to time to have the meeting since it will be on a weekday.  Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Layden suggested an evening meeting.  Mr. Perkins said that there should be a set period of time set aside, say three or four hours.  Dr. Martin said he thought three hours would be sufficient.  Mr. Perkins suggested that the meeting be from 6 to 9 p.m.  

Dr. Martin said that “back to school” nights will begin this coming Thursday at Union High School.  He said that he would get the schedule of the other schools to the board members.  


Dr. Martin said that the Union High School Varsity football team would be playing Elizabeth on Friday night.  He said that he knew the team was gung-ho after its win last weekend.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she was at a football meeting last night and there were some concerns that were brought up.  She said that last year some people from Elizabeth came over to sit in the bleachers on the Union side that made some individuals very uncomfortable.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the President of the Fifth Quarter Club was going to speak to Ms. Ionta to discuss this issue.  She said that there is usually quite a lot of security in Elizabeth and after a certain time, no one is able to enter the stadium.  Mrs. Gaglione suggested that Dr. Martin call the Superintendent in Elizabeth to make sure that whoever is security on the Union side is aware of the fact that certain individuals may come into the Union bleachers and intimidate or harass Union fans.  Dr. Martin said it was a great suggestion and he would give Mr. Muñoz a call.  


Dr. Martin said that next Saturday is the Mayor’s 5K Race which kicks off at 10 a.m.  He said that there is a big addition to this year’s race; at 10:45 there are “kiddy” races.  Dr. Martin said that they will take place on the field next to the high school.  He said that it will basically be relay races which will be age appropriate and the winners will receive a medal.  Dr. Martin said that he, Mr. Tatum and Dr. Lishak were at the schools today speaking about this event.  He said that the reason this event is important is that the district is tying it in to the “Year of Wellness”.  Dr. Martin said that the message to the students was how important it was to keep physically fit.  He said that the students were told that it was a great way to start the year off.   


Dr. Martin said that next Tuesday night at 6:00 p.m. before the board meeting, in the high school cafeteria there will be a recognition ceremony will be held for staff members who have been with the district 20, 25, 30 and 35 years will receive a certificate.  He said that there will also be cake and punch.  


Dr. Martin said that during the Education  Committee it was brought up that Mrs. Moutis had the idea that end of year proficiency tests be given to new students entering the district.  He said that when students come into the district over the summer, the district does not know the student’s strengths or weaknesses so that the teacher will have something to look at as to what the student can really do.  Dr. Martin said that Mrs. Moutis came up with the idea of having this be part of the entry process.  He said that the students will take the test, the test will be graded and shared with the classroom teacher on the first day of September.  Dr. Martin said that many students took the test this summer; they have been graded and they are now in the hands of their teachers for reference and review.  He thanked Mrs. Moutis for her efforts.  
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON RESOLUTIONS TO BE VOTED ON THIS EVENING

Ms. Shannon asked if there was any movement on hiring substitute secretaries for the district.  Dr. Martin said that there has been discussion about this issue and now that it has been brought up, it must be moved to action.  
EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE:

Mrs. McNeil said that the committee met and she presented the agenda.  
FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE:


Mrs. Gaglione stated that the committee met earlier in the evening and she presented the agenda.

Mrs. Gaglione said that there was one item that was discussed at the committee meeting that she wanted to bring to the entire board.  She said it had to do with one of the district’s book vendors not receiving payment in a timely manner and they have stopped shipping books to the schools.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the reason for this is that the books were not checked in over the summer; they did not get to the classrooms in a timely fashion and the forms indicating delivery were not sent to accounts payable for payment.  She said that the Fiscal Committee discussed the issue and they thought to alleviate this happening in the future so that teachers and students have books for the first week of school that either the building principals or the classroom teachers come in over the summer to check in the books to see that they are correct and that all orders have been filled properly and get the paperwork to the business office so that payments can be made to vendors in August.  


Mr. Perkins asked if the district had a history of slow payment to these vendors.  Mr. Vieira said that we have not had any problems in the past. Dr. Martin said that he will have to arrange to have someone go to the schools, open all of the boxes and check to see that the orders are correct over the summer. Mr. Vieira said that someone has to sign the receiving copy of the purchase order and return it to the accounts payable department so that payment can be processed.  Mrs. Moutis said that this cannot be done by one person.  She said that if there are four grade levels of a book that is ordered, there must be four teachers assigned to unpack the boxes.  Dr. Martin asked if this was an elementary problem.  Mrs. Gaglione said it is a problem wherever books are being delivered; she would say that it is a districtwide problem.  Mrs. Moutis said that for the past six years in the elementary schools, all of the books would be put in one classroom.  She said then the teachers come in to set up their classrooms, they see the boxes, start going through the boxes and remove the books.  Mrs. Moutis said when the person responsible comes in, they cannot find the books.  She said this year she asked the books to be shipped after August 1, because then there will be a principal in the building, teachers and secretaries will also be in the building to manage the boxes.  Mrs. Moutis thought that there could be one person in each building in July and August to count and separate the books and sign off on the purchase orders so they can be paid.  She said that it is a very big job and it is not fair to have only one classroom teacher to be assigned the job and responsible.  Dr. Martin asked if the middle schools and high school more “on top of it” and getting it done in a different way.  Dr. Lishak said that she has not run into this problem.  She said until a couple of years ago, there were security people at the high school that would come in to count, stamp and distribute books.  Dr. Lishak said she had not had any problems because the department supervisors come in many days during the summer to be sure that books are received and distributed properly.  


Mr. Nufrio asked Mr. Vieira if he could explain resolution F-9 which has to do with “Carryover Funds”, especially Title I.  Mr. Vieira said that for the 2010-2011 grant year there were unexpended appropriations that got carried over into the 2011-2012 grant year; he said a grant year runs from September 1st through August 31st.  Mr. Vieira said that is what the money represents.  He said that what he does is amend the 2011-2012 grant application to include the carry over funds from the prior year.  Mr. Nufrio asked if there were no limitations on when the funds must be used when it comes to Title I.  Mr. Vieira said that the funds can be carried over for one year.  Mrs. Moutis said that the amount of money in Title I, $177,000 that is left over was SES services that weren’t used by the students.  She said that it is a special amount of money that must be reserved for students receiving tutoring services.  Mrs. Moutis said that the money can be carried over continuously but now the problem is that the district is no longer offering SES services because the State is no longer making it mandatory to do so. The money will be transferred to Dr. Lishak and she will be able to spend that money for secondary students.  Mr. Nufrio said that if the service is no longer being offered, shouldn’t the money be returned?  Mrs. Moutis said that when she does the final report is done in October, it will ask where the district is going to place the remaining money and Dr. Lishak will be able to decide where she wants the funds to be allocated.  She said that this is the first year that the district does not have SES services and “Schools in Need of Improvement” and there is a lot of unexpended money that was not used in the year that it should have been spent.  Mr. Nufrio urged Mr. Damato to look further into this issue.  Mr. Damato suggested that someone read the grant and find out what the language in the grant is.  Mr. Vieira said that the funds get carried forward and the board amends the subsequent year’s grant.  Mr. Nufrio was worried about the Title I money that was being carried from year to year.  Mrs. Moutis said that the funds are carried from year to year and the district amends the grant and then the district has to find a place to spend the money.  Mr. Nufrio said that this is the third year from when the money was awarded.  Mr. Damato asked if there comes a point where the money is lost.  Mrs. Moutis said no.  Mr. Vieira said it is “first in, first out” so the money keeps getting carried forward and the oldest money gets spent first.  Mrs. Moutis said that if the accounts don’t go down to zero, the district may be carrying $1 forward.  She said that the students who did not take the opportunity to use Supplemental Services which was allotted $200,000 to $300,000 at one point, the money was not expended.  Dr. Lishak said that the district used open enrollment and had the guidance department reaching out to students to utilize these services.  She said that this is the program where the district cannot use any of its own teachers so it was Title I students who could take advantage of outside tutoring services.  Dr. Lishak said that approximately $500,000 was expended on these services over the last three years in SES services.  She said that the district could not get any other students to take advantage of these services and that is the money that keeps being carried forward.  Mr. Perkins suggested that Mrs. Moutis and/or Dr. Lishak along with Mr. Vieira and Mr. Damato if necessary sit down with Mr. Nufrio to explain this process in detail.  Mr. Nufrio said that he understood but he also understood the limitations of Title I funds.  He said that he did not want the district to be caught in a bind as to the purpose for those funds.  Mr. Nufrio suggested that this matter be looked at by the Fiscal Committee.    
OPERATIONS COMMITTEE

Mr. Layden stated that the committee met and he presented the agenda. 


Mr. Perkins asked if the boundary lines at Central Five have been straightened out with regard to the trees.  Mr. Wiggins said that another survey was done and he was still working on getting the retaining wall updates from the 

engineer.  Mr. Damato said that the contractor wants to start constructing the retaining wall but they can’t get Mrs. Stewart to agree to move her tree.  He said that the Township Engineer is going to meet with Mrs. Stewart to see if he can work something out with her.

Mr. Layden said that the committee discussed the option of using two custodians as a night crew to do some painting that needs to be done in the schools.  Mr. Wiggins said that he has two custodians who are RRP (Renovate, Repair and Paint) certified, they are very experienced painters and he would like to use them as a “painting crew” and use substitutes to fill their custodial positions in the meantime.  He said that the funds will come out of “contracted services” which have been budgeted.  Mr. Wiggins said what these individuals could get done at night could not be done during the day when school was in session.  Mr. Perkins asked if board approval was required for this.  Mr. Wiggins said it was not but he wanted to bring it to the attention of the board.  Mrs. Perkins said it sounded like a good idea to him.
PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that resolution P-1 and P-2 be adopted:
P-1.
APPROVE PERSONNEL ACTIONS


That personnel action be approved in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
P-2.   APPROVE SUBSTITUTE LISTS


That the board approve substitutes and home instructors, substitute custodians, substitute cafeteria/playground aids, classroom assistants and secretaries, substitute bus drivers and bus assistants  for the 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


Mrs. Salazar asked about the salaries for the teacher assistants that are listed on P-1.   Mr. Vieira said that these individuals are being transferred from one building to another and they will receive the same salary.  



AYE:          Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins




NAY:
       None


ABSTAIN:   None                    MOTION WAS CARRIED


Mr. Galante stated that the committee met with the Superintendent earlier in the evening and he presented the remainder of the agenda.


Mrs. Gaglione commented on P-10 and P-11 that when individuals are security monitors or working as “event staff” that they are there to work and not just watch the game.  She said that she has discussed this in the past.  Mrs. Gaglione said that when individuals are working a football game it is their responsibility to keep the aisles clear and there should not be any individuals standing at the railing as it blocks spectator view and causes a safety hazard in the event of an emergency.  

LEGAL/RESIDENCY COMMITTEE:

Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mrs. McNeil that the resolution be adopted:

L-1.
APPROVE SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT – W.K. AND  C.Z., O/B/O, W.K. VS. TOWNSHIP OF UNION BOARD OF EDUCATION AND WESTFIELD BOARD OF EDUCATION


That the board approve Settlement Agreement in connection with the matter of W.K. and C.Z. o/b/o, W.K. vs. Township of Union Board of Education and Westfield Board of Education in accordance with the information appended to the non public portion of these minutes.
DISCUSSION:

Mrs. Gaglione commented that this agreement is something that is ongoing.  Mr. Damato said that this involves a special education student.  He said that this agreement was in effect, there were some problems with it, it had to be changed around a little and it has to be readopted. 
Mr. Galante asked if backup was provided for this resolution.  Mrs. Gaglione said it was distributed to the board in the agenda binder under Legal.   


AYE:          Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins



NAY:
       None

ABSTAIN:   None                    MOTION WAS CARRIED

APPROVAL OF BILLS

Mr. Perkins stated that the bills would be approved for payment at the regular meeting next week.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS


Mrs. Gaglione thanked Mr. Wiggins for updating the project board.  She said that it helps the board members who are not on the Operation Committee keep track of the progress of the major projects in the district.  

Mrs. Gaglione thanked Ms. Hart for coming to the meeting tonight as a representative of the technology department.  

NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Arminio said that he would like the following  resolution added to the regular meeting agenda for next week:


I move that on October 16th, 2012 the board has a ceremony for students who received a score of 300 on NJASK in Grades 3 through 8 in the Spring of 2012.  This ceremony will take place in the Union High School Auditorium at 5:30 p.m.  Letters will be sent to parents of students that will be recognized and K-8 building principals and teachers of students being recognized will also be invited.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

Mr. Capodice, President of Union Township Education Association, said he would be making formal remarks at the meeting next week but he wanted to introduce himself to the board.  He said that his conversations have been positive to date and he was looking forward to a great working relationship with the board.  Mr. Capodice said that the Memorandum of Agreement which was finalized on August 2nd was a great start and it showed all parties coming together.  He said that the opening of school was fantastic and any small “bumps” were addressed by the building administrators and by Dr. Martin and were taken care of almost immediately.


Ms. Shannon said that she would like to reference Mrs. Moutis’ suggestion for the new student entrance exam.  She said that this is very important especially for new students entering the high school to be sure that students are placed in the correct subject area levels.  Mr. Nufrio said the only problem is making sure that the student meets all the State requirements for graduation.

MOTION FOR EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the Board go into Executive Session to discuss personnel matters without the presence of the public in accordance with the provisions of  N.J.S.A. 10:4- 2b.  The Board will disclose the discussion 
conducted during the executive session, with notice to the public, when the disclosure will not result in unwarranted invasion of individual privacy or prejudice to the best interests of the Board of Education and provided that such disclosure does not violate federal, state or local statutes and does not fall within the attorney/client privilege. 

AYE:          Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins



NAY:
       None

ABSTAIN:   None                    MOTION WAS CARRIED

THE BOARD RETURNED TO PUBLIC SESSION

MOTION TO ADJOURN

There being no further business before the board, it was moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the meeting be adjourned.  All present voting yes.








Respectfully submitted








JAMES J. DAMATO








BOARD SECRETARY
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